EXTRACT FROM TEACHING AND LEARNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
17 June 2015

15.67 
VIVA VOCE EXAMINATIONS 

Professor McAlister presented Paper No LTC/15/15 on Viva Voce Examinations.

It was noted that Senate at its meeting on 22 April 2015 had noted the Academic Development and Enhancement Committee’s earlier decision that the use of viva voce examinations in undergraduate and postgraduate courses as discretionary assessment tasks outside the validated course assessment processes should be discontinued with immediate effect.  A distinction was made between presentations and oral examinations (a normal part of the assessment strategy for a module/course) and viva voce examinations which were discretionary and used to determine results for individual candidates, either in exceptional circumstances or as an alternative to the normal method of assessment.  

ADEC had noted that vivas were not currently used in undergraduate programmes and had agreed that discretionary interviews could continue with selected candidates for benchmarking purposes only, in order to give external examiners an opportunity to assess the quality of students’ learning but that it should be made clear that such interviews would not contribute to the final outcome for individual candidates. They should, therefore, not be an element of the assessment process.

The Committee was asked to endorse and recommend to Senate revisions to Regulations and the Code of Practice for External Examining.  It was noted that the External Examiners’ Handbook, the Assessment Handbook and regulations templates would be updated to reflect these changes.  Course/subject teams should update their regulations in course handbooks and/or advise current students that the specific clause did not operate and inform them of the possibility of discretionary interviews, if appropriate.


Professor Jędrzejewski requested that the wording in one clause be reviewed to clarify that external examiners were not required to attend all oral examinations.

AGREED: 
that, subject to the wording being revised to remove ambiguity, it be recommended to Senate that the proposed changes to the Regulations and the Code of Practice as set out in Appendix 3 be approved. 

APPENDIX 3

VIVA VOCE EXAMINATIONS 

Proposed amendments to Regulations and the Code of Practice for External Examining of Taught Programmes of Study:

Regulations Governing Examinations in Programmes of Study

Regulations 5 and 9: The duties of [Course/Subject] External Examiners shall include:

[…]

Replace:

d)
attendance with or without one or more internal examiners as determined by the [Course/Subject] Board of Examiners at viva voce examinations and oral examinations which are held at the discretion of the [Course/Subject] Board of Examiners.

with:

d)
attendance with one or more internal examiners at such oral examinations as are determined by the [Course/Subject] Board of Examiners.

Code of Practice for External Examining of Taught Programmes of Study

Clause 11:

11
In order that Course and Subject External Examiners can fulfil their duties, the Course or Subject Director shall ensure that:


[…]

Replace:

d)
where a viva voce examination is held for some of the candidates, the principles for the selection of candidates and the form which the examination will take are agreed with the External Examiners;

with:

d)
where External Examiners are to attend oral examinations, the arrangements are agreed with them in advance. Where at the discretion of the Board of Examiners it is agreed that interviews are held with selected candidates to assist External Examiners in judging the standards of assessment and the quality of student learning, the principles for the selection and the form of the interviews are discussed with the External Examiners in advance.  (It should be made clear to students that such interviews are not part of the assessment process and will not contribute to their individual results.)  External Examiners may choose to meet with groups of students.  

Clause12
[in respect of Chief External Examiners]

Replace:

c)
where a viva voce examination is held for some of the candidates, the principles for the selection of candidates and the form which the examination will take are agreed with the External Examiners;

with:

c)
where at the discretion of the Progress and Award Board of Examiners it is agreed that interviews are held with selected candidates to assist the Chief External Examiner in judging the standards of assessment and the quality of student learning, the principles for the selection and the form of the interviews are discussed with the Chief External Examiner in advance.  (It should be made clear to students that such interviews are not part of the assessment process and will not contribute to their individual results.)  Chief External Examiners may choose to meet with groups of students.  

All Award Regulations

Delete the following clause under Examination and Assessment: 

At the discretion of the Board of Examiners, candidates may be required to attend a viva voce examination.

8 February 2006

06.34 External Examiners Authority:  Viva Voce Examinations  (Recommendation 3)

The Committee at its October meeting had understood that the issue related to viva voce examinations and the potential impact on marks for candidates who had not attended a viva.  If required, explicit advice might be drawn up in regard to the size and range of any sample selected for vivas, the format of the examinations, and the consequences for the whole cohort.

The Committee was asked to consider a paper summarising Faculty responses.  It was noted that the use of viva examinations varied across Faculties, as did the approach taken in terms of the sample selected and the consequences for the whole cohort.  The Committee noted the two possible functions of vivas:

i)
to reach decisions on specific candidates (especially with borderline classifications); and

ii)
to confirm the general judgement, appropriateness and consistency of marking standards (including the internal and external moderation process which has already taken place).

It was suggested that there did not appear to be a problem with the possible functions of vivas as outlined above but that it would be important for Boards of Examiners to be aware of their responsibility to ensure the equitable treatment of students in considering consequences for a whole cohort.

AGREED:
that the University’s guidance (in the Assessment Handbook and External Examiners’ Handbook) be revised to make explicit that Boards of Examiners when using vivas should give consideration to the implications for the whole cohort of students to ensure equitable treatment of students.

22 October 2003

03.171
OVERALL REVIEW OF EXTERNAL EXAMINERS’ REPORTS 2002/3

…

AGREED:

Standards

iv)
that course committees should discuss with external examiners the opportunity for viva voce examinations if needed to confirm the classification of award;
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